Zoning Board of Appeals

Regular Meeting

April 7, 2015
7:30 p.m.

The Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of Briarcliff Manor, New York was held in the Village of Briarcliff Manor Village Hall, at 1111 Pleasantville Road, Briarcliff Manor, New York on the 7th of April 2015 commencing at 7:30 p.m.

Present

Christopher Bogart, Chairman

Michael Gioscia, Member
Nicholas Moraglia, Member

John O’Leary, Member

Also Present
Gerald Quartucio, Zoning Inspector
V-5-2014
-
Mischenko

91 Chestnut Hill Lane

A variance was requested because an application for a building permit to install a new in-ground swimming pool at an existing single family dwelling was denied due to nonconformity with Section 220.9, Regulations of Swimming Pools; paragraph B. (2) of the Code of the Village of Briarcliff Manor.  

DISCUSSION 
Mr. Greg McWilliams, Architect for the Applicant, distributed photos of site and stated they originally applied for a variance back in December but had to go to the Planning Board for a Steep Slopes Permit and decided to postpone until they could get an accurate topographical map.  He stated the house was in an R40B zone, all the way at the rear of the property with the septic tank in the front which made the 100 foot setback impossible.  He stated functionally and aesthetically they were requesting the pool to be directly behind the house.  He stated the setback on the sideyward was 50 feet and the rear yard was 15 feet and they were seeking a 6 foot variance.  He stated because of the grade of the property the pool wouldn’t be visible to any neighbors and to decrease the variance they reduced the size of the pool from 20 feet to 18 feet.  

Chairman Bogart noted there was a substantial amount of existing screening and asked if further landscaping was planned.  

Mr. McWilliams stated they would reconstruct the existing fence and keep the screening.  He stated there was a slight revision from the December 22, 2015 plan due to the topographical map.  He stated the Applicant received a Steep Slopes Permit from the Planning Board.  
PUBLIC HEARING
Ms. Zeilberger of 40 Peach Tree Lane asked where the pool pump would be located and asked if any noise protection would be installed because they didn’t want to hear the pumps running all night when they have their windows open.  
Mr. McWilliams stated the equipment would be behind the garage and the topography would naturally buffer the sound.  He asked Ms. Zeilberger what decibel her pool equipment was.  

Zoning Inspector Quartucio stated the Village Code allowed for 65 decibels and would be addressed in the Building Permit process.  

Mr. Tim Myer of 40 Peach Tree Lane stated they were looking into a pump that operated at 45 decibels.  
Upon motion by Member Moraglia, seconded by Member O’Leary, the Board voted unanimously to close the public hearing.  

DECISION
Member O’Leary stated pump noise was a concern of his when he did his own pool and installed a stone wall and plantings to buffer it.  He stated the Applicant was sensitive to that and he was comfortable that the Building Department would address any concerns.  He stated because the Planning Board granted the Steep Slopes Permit and in light of what was stated he would support the application.  

Member Gioscia stated he would support the application provided that the Applicant was receptive to additional plantings to deaden the noise.  

Member Moraglia stated he’d support the application as well and also recommended additional plantings.  

Chairman Bogart stated the narrow issue was the topography inspired need for the variance making it difficult to site the pool and that was deferred to the Planning Board for their consideration.  He stated bearing in mind there were no other alternatives he would be in support of the application and the potential noise issue would be dealt with by the Building Department.  He stated the pool equipment could be sited where it was proposed without a variance and there was already quite a bit of screening there.  

Upon motion by Member O’Leary, seconded by Member Moraglia, the Board voted unanimously to grant the variance as requested.  

V-7-2014
-
Yang


320 Elm Road

A variance was requested because an application for a building permit to install a new in-ground swimming pool at an existing single family dwelling was denied due to nonconformity with Section 220.9, Regulations of Swimming Pools; paragraph B. (2) of the Code of the Village of Briarcliff Manor.  

DISCUSSION:

Member O’Leary recused himself from hearing the Application.  
Chairman Bogart stated the Applicant appeared before the Board at the December meeting and a Member was absent and one recused himself rendering the Board inquorate.  He stated the Public Hearing couldn’t have legally occurred and the hearing tonight was effectively a fresh start.  
Zoning Inspector Quartucio noted that only three members were present and a unanimous vote would be needed for approval.  

Mr. Lesly Zamor, representing the Applicant, stated the Village Code did not allow for a pool in a side yard and the property didn’t have a rear yard, only two front yards.  He stated it was the only possible place for a pool on the site with the slopes to the south.  He stated it met the setbacks for a side yard and they did not create the hardship of having two front yards.  He stated the house was built in 1908 and they were making it a magnificent property in the Village and spending a lot of money in order to do so.  He stated they were mitigating the runoff situation that currently existed and constructing a natural boulder wall and a platform to hold back water with a terracing effect along the southernmost border.  He stated the neighbors allowed the Applicant to put trees on their property that would help with the runoff too and they proposed 1800 gallons of underground water storage to retain additional runoff and drains would be installed that didn’t exist currently.  He described the pool and stated it would  be 20 feet  by 40 feet with an automatic cover, safety mechanisms with the equipment housed to the west and that no money would be spared.  
Chairman Bogart asked if alternate sites were considered as suggested at the December meeting.  
Mr. Zamor stated the area where the fish pond was would not meet the setback requirements from the house and the area was too small.  He stated they also wanted to preserve a 125 year old cherry tree.  

Chairman Bogart asked where else they considered locating the pool.   
Mr. Zamor stated the location they chose was the most convenient to the home right off the courtyard where entertaining would happen.  He stated the upper area of the property was the second best location but they were afraid of runoff there that would flood the pool.  He stated their application was rejected because the pool was not in a rear yard.  
Chairman Bogart stated the Village Code did not permit without a variance a pool to be placed in a side yard and the property was not unique in Briarcliff Manor.  He stated some properties did not accommodate a pool and the question was the balancing factors.  He stated in reality the request was self-created because it was purchased knowing the property didn’t have a rear yard.  
Mr. Zamor stated he understood the need for variances but it was not an unreasonable request to install a pool.  

Member Moraglia stated want a pool was self-created and the variance request was for 76 feet.  

Mr. Zamor stated if the front yard was considered a side yard they’d meet the setback requirements of 15 feet.  
Chairman Bogart stated you can’t apply the side yard setbacks to a front yard and the burden was on the Applicant to say how the application meets the legal requirements.  He stated the Zoning Code was not written that way and there were a significant number of properties that cannot have pools in the Village.  He stated it was a deliberate policy choice when the code was written.  He stated it was a nicely designed project but the Applicant need to carry the burden in the other factors in order for a variance to be granted.  
Mr. Zamor stated the pool would not disparage the character of the neighborhood, wouldn’t be unsightly and the direct neighbor did not object to it.  

Member Gioscia stated the Architect argued at the last meeting that alternate sites weren’t considered because they also would require significant variances.  He stated the other area would be less impactful on the neighbors.  

Mr. Zamor stated pool would be in full view of Birch Road and there were a row of beech trees that they couldn’t plant too close to.  He stated the biggest concern about putting the pool in that area would be the runoff and flooding of the pool with mud.  He stated he was a Project Designer and also on the Planning Board in Mount Vernon and beautification was important to him.  He stated the location they chose was far from the street and would keep everything close to the home and the property green and lush.  
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Ms. Susan Cohen of 286 Elm Road asked for clarification of where the pool would be and stated she didn’t think they were affected.  
Ms. Brooke Beebe of 317 Elm Road stated she didn’t have any objection to the pool but thought the variance if granted would be precedent setting.  
Mr. Zamor stated the property was significant and after completion would be valued in excess of $5,000,000 which would be a benefit to the Village and neighborhood.  

Chairman Bogart stated the Board encouraged the Applicant to discuss the points with the Board of Trustees because the Zoning Board didn’t have the discretion to amend the Zoning Code.  He stated there was no doubt that the applicant was improving the property but there was clear municipal intent when the law was drafted and there were other alternatives to investigate and Mr. Zamor’s colleague was encouraged to do so at the last meeting.  
Mr. Zamor stated anywhere the pool would be sited on the property would require a variance.  He stated it was the job of the Zoning Board to grant special variances based on special cases and that didn’t make it precedent setting.  He stated each situation had to be afforded the evaluation of its own particular merits.  

Ms. Hannah Zamor asked if the definition of the yard could be changed.  

Chairman Bogart stated it could but that argument needed to occur at the Board of Trustees level.  

Upon motion by Member Moraglia, seconded by Member Gioscia, the Board voted unanimously to close the public hearing.  

DECISION
Member Moraglia stated taking everything into consideration and listening to the proposal it sounded wonderful and that the client was passionate about the project but the Board had to look at the effect on the neighborhood and the Village.  He stated the 76 foot variance was substantial and every case was different and viewed separately but he didn’t see a real effort demonstrating that other alternatives were investigated and he wasn’t in a position to approve the variance request.  

Member Gioscia stated he thought the argument this time around was far more convincing and that at the last meeting little consideration was given to alternate sites.  He stated the letter from the neighbor negated his concerns about putting the pool in the proposed location and looking at the application individually he’d be in support of granting the variance.  
Chairman Bogart stated he too was influenced by the neighbor’s letter and while it’s instructive it wasn’t dispositive.  He stated he regretted that the Applicant didn’t pursue an amendment to the Village Code or design another alternative to be reviewed by the Board.  He stated the largest variance to be granted was 44 feet for a spa and there was another location that didn’t require a variance but it was undesirable to the neighborhood.  He stated this variance request was vastly more substantial and the balancing tests needed to be extremely strong and alternatives were not investigated that would require less of a variance.  He stated he sided with Member Moraglia and asked the Applicant if they desired to have a decision or carried forward to a future meeting to seek an amendment to the Zoning Law.  He stated he’d be happy to hear other alternatives but they’d be happy to render a decision.  

Mr. Zamor stated he had a fiduciary responsibility to his client to not make proposals that would require a similar variance and requested a decision be made.  
A motion to approve was made by Member Gioscia and not seconded.  The variance was not granted.  

MINUTES

Upon motion by Member O’Leary, seconded by Member Gioscia, the Board voted unanimously to approve the minutes of December 2, 2014.  
ADJOURNMENT
Upon motion by Member Moraglia, seconded by Member Gioscia the Board voted unanimously to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by, 

Christine Dennett
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